

Minutes of the XIV EUROSAI Training Committee meeting

Luxembourg, 29-30 June 2006

The eight members of the EUROSAI Training Committee (ETC), consisting of the SAIs of the Czech Republic, Denmark, France, Germany, Poland, Portugal, Spain and United Kingdom and co-chaired by France and Spain, hold their XIV meeting in Luxembourg on 29 and 30 June 2006.

The meeting was hosted by the European Court of Auditors (ECA). According to the decisions made by the Governing Board in 2002 and 2005, respectively, the SAIs of Lithuania and Hungary attended this meeting as observers. Due to the agenda, representatives of IDI, of SIGMA-OECD and of the SAI of Morocco also participated.

Danièle Lamarque, representative of the SAI of France, welcomed the participants on behalf of the co-presidency of the ETC and thanked the European Court of Auditors for hosting the meeting. She made special reference to the attendance of a representative of the Chair of the INTOSAI Capacity Building Committee, the SAI of Morocco. She highlighted the importance of promoting relationships between the SAIs of EUROSAI and strengthening co-operation on professional issues with ARABOSAI and INTOSAI.

1. Adoption of the agenda:

María José de la FUENTE, representative of the SAI of Spain, presented the draft agenda circulated for the XIV ETC meeting. It was unanimously adopted just changing the order of presentation of some items, at the request of the participants, for practical reasons. 
2. Adoption of the draft minutes of the XIII ETC meeting in Budapest: 

María José de la FUENTE presented the draft minutes of the XIII ETC meeting, held in Budapest on 22 and 23 September 2005, that were unanimously adopted.

Danièle Lamarque informed the representative of the ECA that the comments made by that institution on the draft minutes of the XI ETC meeting, held in November 2004, will be taken into account in the last version of the minutes.

3. Operational plan

3.1 – Building operational plan

Danièle Lamarque reminded the participants of the decisions taken by the VI Congress which had approved the strategy and the operational plan proposed for 2005-2008, renewed and confirmed the ETC mandate and requested for the ETC to implement the actions as designed and to report to the Governing Board on its activities.

She presented the operational plan and its main issues, objective by objective. To sum up, many of the SAIs’ needs have been fulfilled, but not all of them. The list of training priorities should be updated, either through updating the questionnaire or through the information collected by the SAI of Germany when re-circulating the questionnaire in 2005. Moreover, she stressed the fact that in order to ensure effectiveness of the training strategy, it would be necessary to ensure activities were fully evaluated. Now that training objectives have been agreed by the Governing Board, the main issues for consideration by the ETC should be: 

· How effective has the implementation of the training strategy been to-date?  
· How does the ETC measure the effectiveness of the training that has been delivered across EUROSAI ?

· What feedback mechanisms does the ETC have in place to evaluate the effectiveness of training?

· Updating the questionnaire and collecting information

According to Jan EICKENBOOM, representative of the German SAI, 22 SAIs had answered to the 2005 questionnaire; performance and IT audit emerged as priorities. Answering to Helena ABREU LOPES, representative of the SAI of Portugal, he informed the Committee that the full analysis of the 2005 questionnaire could be made available to all members, if ETC wished so.

· Evaluation

Lisbeth SØRENSEN, representative of the SAI of Denmark, and Helena ABREU LOPES, gave the precision that both their SAIs had experimented evaluation applied to EUROSAI training events and that they were ready to make the corresponding documents available to all members. Maria José de la Fuente also emphasized the importance of promoting high quality training and trying to guarantee the quality standards through the follow up of the results and impact of the training activities supported, by EUROSAI.

All members agreed to the suggestion to develop a common evaluation questionnaire to be applied to ETC activities. Members also agreed to Danièle LAMARQUE’s suggestion that evaluation should be an item to be debated of at one of the next ETC meetings. The very complex question of evaluation should be approached on a quality basis, taking into account not only attendants’, but also organisers’ points of view.

· Avoid duplication

Helene MORPETH, representative of the SAI of the United Kingdom, raised the issue of what steps the ETC might take to avoid duplication of training activity. While reminding that in some areas, IT audit for instance, it is sometimes necessary to provide repeat training events on the same topic, Danièle Lamarque echoed Helene MORPETH’s concern and proposed that information about ETC activities should be made available for the largest number of organisations (ARABOSAI, INTOSAI, etc…), as circulating information seems to be an efficient mean to avoid redundant activities.

Elisabeth TÜRK, representative of the ECA, proposed to draw a list of events which could be presented at the annual meeting of the ETC to avoid duplication of training activities.

· Drafting a paper on the EUROSAI Training Strategy: Visibility of ETC training strategy 

Maria José de la Fuente reminded the suggestion proposed in a previous ETC meeting. She pointed out that, since the EUROSAI Training Strategy and operational plan were approved by the VI Congress, it would be helpful to produce a document, for information, summarising the key elements of the Training Strategy for circulation across the EUROSAI region, INTOSAI and other regional groups. It could also be posted on the EUROSAI website. 
Members agreed to that suggestion: the best way to make ETC strategy visible would be to have a synthesis of all the existing related documents. That synthesis should be precise enough to reflect the main issues and be of use to the Secretary General or to SAIs training managers, for instance, but short enough to catch the attention of potential readers.

Concluding the discussion, Danièle Lamarque wanted to make clear that the process of writing a synthesis should not lead to a new resolution to be presented to the Governing Board and proposed that the co-chair (the French representative with the support of the Spanish representative) should prepare a draft document to be circulated among the members before presenting it at the next ETC meeting.

· Provisions on the structure, organisation and operation of the ETC 

Following the agreement taken under item 1 of the agenda the presentation of this item was postponed to the second day of the meeting. Due to the few time left for the end of the meeting Maria José de la Fuente proposed and reached an agreement from members to discuss on this item at the next meeting.

3.2. Building operational plan - Objective 1: Delivering training through seminars and events

Introducing the point, Maria José de la Fuente reminded that due to the approved modification in the order of presentation of some items of the agenda, financial requests from SAIs (item 5) were to be presented consecutively to the information about the training events and the programmes (items 3.2 and 3.3) that the EUROSAI financing had been requested for. There was an agreement to postpone the discussion on the financing aspect at the end of the presentations.

· Seminar on “Public Procurement Audit”, Denmark, October 2005

Lisbeth SØRENSEN, representative of the SAI of Denmark, provided information about the Seminar on “Public Procurement Audit” which was held in Copenhagen (Denmark) on 13 and 14 October 2005. She briefly presented the contents of the seminar, which 31 persons from 21 countries attended. Several speakers from different SAIs (among them Denmark, Slovenia, Poland, United Kingdom….) and from academic background introduced the debates. It was a fruitful seminar that covered many aspects of the audit of public procurement and showed a raising interest about new tendencies in that field. Lisbeth SØRENSEN indicated that more detailed information could be found on the Rigsrevisionen website.

· Information on the workshop on implementing audit quality practices, Lithuania, May 2006

Rimantas BRUZGULIS, representative of the SAI of Lithuania, gave information on the workshop on “Implementing audit quality practices” which took place in Vilnius from 15 to 17 May 2006. This seminar was organised by the SAI of Lithuania, under the umbrella of the Expert Group on Audit Quality of the European Union SAIs with the cooperation of SIGMA, and was attended by 19 countries, among which candidate countries, and by a representative of ASOSAI (India).

Maria José de la Fuente suggested that it would be very useful that the material and documents prepared for that training event and any other previously held on audit quality were made available for the next events on the same topic; especially the seminar that will take place, in the framework of EUROSAI, in Hungary in 2007. That way the purpose of the EUROSAI Training Strategy of getting advantage of all the possible synergies coming from training, at different levels, could be made effective.

· Information on the training programme promoted by the Presidency of EUROSAI for the period 2006-2008

Beate KORBMACHER, representative of the SAI of Germany, presented the different forums and workshops that the SAI of Germany, as EUROSAI chairman, intended to organise during the period 2006-2008. She explained that the German SAI has made contacts with several training entities and universities, the European Law Academy in Trier and two German companies for international cooperation (GTZ) and continued training (InWEnt), in order to get their cooperation for carrying out these projects. The German SAI also considered seeking the support of technical experts, like SIGMA.

Developed in line with the ETC’s training strategy, the project has been built around 3 objectives: strengthening technical cooperation (in the fields of tax, IT and environmental audits), providing support for further development (on budgetary reforms approach and management of an SAI) and finally strengthening cooperation with other regional organisations (to give participants from ARABOSAI and OLACEFS institutions access to the training event offered by the Academy of European law on the structure and the function of the EU).

Out of the six projected training events, one have already taken place, the workshop on “Coordinated audit on tax subsidies” held in Bonn in February 2006, three more are to be organised before the end of the year, and two are planned for 2007.

	Year
	Events
	Cost

	2006
	· Workshop on audit of tax subsidies (Bonn, February)

· Seminar on audit methodology

(Berlin, October 2006)

· Workshop for IT working group 

(Trier, November 2006)

· Workshop on environmental audit 

(Trier, December 2006)


	6 600 €

19 000 €

19 000 €

41 000 €



	2007
	· Discussion forum on “management of an SAI”

(Berlin, May/June 2007)

· Interregional workshop “Structure and functions of the EU”

(Trier, open)


	61 000 €


Concerning the discussion forum on “Management of a SAI”, Beate KORBMACHER indicated that Dr Engels’ aim is to address the Heads and high level managers of the EUROSAI SAIs to offer them the opportunity of sharing information about the management of their respective institutions. It is scheduled on two days, the first day being dedicated to an informal discussion about internal affairs between Heads of SAIs, the second day to presentations.

Beate KORBMACHER also indicated that linguistic assistance will be provided for seminars but that workshops will be held in English. 

Lisbeth SØRENSEN asked how the objectives had been defined. Jan Eickenboom explained that these priorities have been chosen in coherence with the training priorities identified and approved by the EUROSAI Congress. Even if some of the topics have already been the subject of previous training events or working groups, he indicated that they will be dealt from a different perspective, mainly a legal perspective. As for the seminar on “management of a SAI”, it was a personal idea of Dr Engels.

Jacek JEZIERSKI, representative of the SAI of Poland, confirmed that a contact with the EUROSAI Working Group on Environmental Audit had been made for co-ordination and that the proximity in time of the two events (both in autumn 2006) is not a problem as long as they pursue different objectives.

· Conference on the role of the SAIs in the “Fight against Fraud and Corruption”, Ukraine, September 2006
Maria José de la Fuente reminded of the letter sent by the President of the SAI of Ukraine to the EUROSAI Secretary General offering to host a training event on the role of SAIs in relation to the fight against fraud and corruption, in Kiev on 19-21 September 2006. Three Sub-themes will be discussed at the Conference: the role of the SAIs in the matter, cooperation of the SAIs with the law enforcement bodies for exposure and prevention of fraud and corruption, and practices of SAIs for implementing transparency and publicity in the field. The event would be imparted in English, Russian and Ukrainian. The EUROSAI Governing Board and the ETC were invited to participate, along with Central and Eastern Europe SAIs specially interested in this topic. Representatives of the Ukrainian Parliament and Government and International Organisations involved in the fight against fraud and corruption have also been invited to participate as guests. At the moment, 19 SAIs have answered positively. 

Maria José de la Fuente informed that the SAI of Ukraine would not ask for financial support from the ETC for the Conference as it had been initially foreseen.

· Seminar on audit of public aids and subsidies, Czech Republic, November 2006

Zuzana HOULOUBKOVA, representative of the Czech Republic, presented the proposal of the President of the Czech SAI to host in November 2006, in the scope of EUROSAI, a seminar on the topic “Audit of public aids and subsidies”. At the moment 18 SAIs have answered positively and between 45 and 60 persons are being expected. The event will be organised with the support of SIGMA, which has undertaken to find keynote speakers. A member of the GAO Canada has been asked, considering his participation could be of interest as the GAO Canada is not a member of any regional group. In the area of EU public aids and subsidies, an ECA speaker has volunteered.

The Czech SAI requested support from EUROSAI totalling 9,600 € to cover the travel and subsistence expenses of the Canadian expert asks support from EUROSAI in order to finance the venue of the Canadian expert (1,700 €) and the cost of venue hire and the technical equipment (7,900€). 
· Training event on performance audit, ECA, Luxembourg, 2007

Elisabeth TÜRK informed the participants about the newest developments in performance audit within the ECA. The Training Unit of the ECA organised 4 seminars on the audit of sound financial management including different workshops. All audit groups of the ECA participated together with ADAR (the audit development and reporting division of the ECA). These training events contributed to the further development of a manual in performance audit, which will be adopted at the end of 2006. After the organisation of internal training courses the ECA is planning to organise an international seminar at the end of 2007 to share knowledge and to further develop the audit of sound financial management in the public sector.
· Seminar on audit quality, Hungary, March 2007

The representative of the SAI of Hungary presented the seminar on audit quality which will be held on 1-2 March 2007 in Budapest at the State Audit Office of Hungary. The objective is to present, amongst others, the Guidelines on audit quality elaborated by the Expert Group of the EU SAIs on Audit Quality. The target group would be Eastern European countries as well as CIS countries of the Balkan region, members of EUROSAI, which did not participate in the Vilnius workshop on “Implementing audit quality practices”, held in May 2006. The languages of the seminar will be English and Russian. The SAI’s request for financial contribution amounts to 7,500 €, in order to cover travel and subsistence costs related to the participation of the foreign speakers.

The representative of the SAI of Hungary concluded by asking the Committee’s opinion about the possible invitation of the Audit Institution of Montenegro, which is not yet a member of INTOSAI, but has presented a request to join the Organisation which might be examined by the Governing Board before the end of 2006. 

ETC members didn’t express any objection to the participation of the Audit Institution of Montenegro to the seminar, as long it was clearly stated they were invited as guests by the host.

· Training event on financial audit standards, Lithuania, 2008

Rimantas BRUZGULIS, representative of the SAI of Lithuania, informed the Committee on the seminar on financial audit standards to be held, in the scope of EUROSAI, in Vilnius in 2008. The seminar will be organised in cooperation with INTOSAI, and IPSAS, the objective being to start a reflection on how to implement these standards.

Lisbeth SØRENSEN indicated that Denmark as the chair of the PSC will support the proposal of the SAI of Lithuania. Maria José de la FUENTE suggested that the SAI of Lithuania could approach the SAIs of Denmark and Italy, chair and EUROSAI representative, respectively, at the PSC.

· Other possible events to be organised considering the priorities fixed

Jan Eickenboom introduced the item indicating that if hosts have already volunteered for some of the future training events, some of the priorities fixed were still not answered, among them two important items, namely social security audit and performance audit.

3.3. Building operational plan - Objective 2: Supporting EUROSAI-IDI activities
Archana Shirsat, representative of IDI, presented the IDI-EUROSAI programme on “Public Debt Audit” which started in august 2005 with a first planning meeting in Oslo, followed by an evaluation survey, a seminar and a design meeting in Azerbaijan in February 2006 and ended with the Public Debt audit workshop held in May 2006 in Kazakhstan. The objective of this programme was to enhance public debt audit capacity in CIS countries (11 countries are concerned). An instructor team was established with subject matters experts and training specialists. Training was delivered in Russian. The programme budget amounts to 220,000 € and IDI’S request for financial support from EUROSAI is of 40 000 €. She specified that due to their resources, it was quite impossible to seek financial contribution from participating countries. She indicated that IDI had also requested financial participations from other donors (INTOSAI, ARABOSAI).

She reminded that the programme had been launched with the support of the former EUROSAI chair (Russia) in cooperation with EUROSAI and that public debt audit was considered a first priority in the SAIs targeted.

Archana Shirsat then presented IDI strategic Plan for 2007-2012, referring to the leaflet which had been circulated among ETC members. She explained that IDI’s plan was the result of a long process, started in November 2004 and to be ending in April 2007. She specified that when drawing this strategic plan, one of IDI’s concerns was to shift from mere training activities towards a more capacity building preoccupation, without overlapping with INTOSAI capacity building actions.

María José de la FUENTE reminded the representatives of IDI that the EUROSAI Governing Board should receive from IDI, through the Secretary General, the justification of the financial aid corresponding to the period 2005 granted by EUROSAI for financing the II Phase of the Long Term Regional Training Programme. Archana SHIRSAT pointed out that the justification would be made, as previous years, in the IDI Annual Report, that would be sent to the EUROSAI Secretariat proximately.

María José de la FUENTE also informed the ETC on the agreement made by the EUROSAI Governing Board, at IDI’s request, allowing IDI to use the working papers of the VI EUROSAI Congress for being applied for an IDI-ASOSAI cooperation programme for capacity building in the new SAIs of Asian countries.

3.4. Building operational plan - Objective 3: Supporting needs of Working and Regional Groups

· Cooperation with EUROSAI IT Working Group

Helena ABREU LOPES gave information on the goals and objectives of the working group: the eurosai IT Working Group has developed a methodology for IT self assessment by SAIs and launched a self-assessment project which has already been performed by 21 EUROSAI countries. She referred to the first and second seminars “SAIs in Control of IT” held in 2004 and 2005 to which participated 66 persons from 28 EUROSAI SAIs.

However, several SAIs have not yet been able to participate in these introductory seminars and for those which had participated, a need to follow up upon previous experiences has been identified. For these reasons, a third seminar has been planned and should take place in Luxembourg (hosted by the ECA) in April 2007. Translation to and from Russian will be provided.

Helena ABREU LOPES reported on the ETC/ITWG seminar on “Manage and audit Electronic Record Management (ERM) projects” held in Bern on May 2006. She reminded the background of the seminar, as well as its objectives and design. 36 participants from 21 EUROSAI members participated in the seminar. Three speakers from the United Kingdom’s NAO, from the ECA and from other EUROSAI SAIs made presentations. Most of participants considered that the seminar was very useful and successful.
Helena ABREU LOPES indicated that seminar dealt differently with the question of funding: in order to be able to organise the Bern seminar, fees had been asked from participants (180 € per person, covering organization, premises and trainers’ accommodation expenses). If a new seminar were to be organised it would be directed mainly towards Eastern countries’ SAIs and they would probably not be in capacity to contribute financially to the organisation (that is, travel and accommodation costs of its participants). 
Finally, she informed that, according to the initial plan, another seminar on IT issues is to take place in 2008 and that the SAI of Estonia offered to host it.   
Maria José de la Fuente thanked Helena ABREU LOPES for her presentation and asked the ETC for an opinion about the convenience of considering funding, from the EUROSAI budget, travel and accommodation costs of participants.

Jacek JEZIERSKI indicated it could be conceivable but difficult to implement as it raised the question on which criteria a country should be supported. Danièle Lamarque agreed to the difficulty of defining criteria and reminded that some countries already benefit from funding for capacity building and thus should be able to support by themselves these expenses. Lisbeth SØRENSEN also expressed her concern that travel expenses should be paid by SAIs.

Danièle Lamarque reminded ETC members the above proposition to draft guidelines on principles for financing and selecting projects, and would consider it useful to report on these issues in front of the Governing Board. 

Maria José de la Fuente and Helene MORPETH agreed to the proposition and to the suggestion of reporting the Governing Board on the mentioned general guidelines that the ETC might approve for its internal operation.
· Co-operation with EUROSAI Environmental Audit Working Group (EAWG)

Jacek Jezierski informed on the activities and works carried out by the EAWG in 2005-2006; in particular, the meeting held in Vienna in 2005, on the topic “Waste, Air Pollution and Renewable Energy” which was attended by 27 EUROSAI SAIs, the SAIs of Canada (INTOSAI working group), of China (ASOSAI working group) and of Brazil (OLACEFS working group).

He briefly presented the programme approved for the EAWG for the next period: the meeting to be held in Luxembourg in November 2006, on NATURA 2000 programme, biodiversity, flood protection auditing and methodology in environmental auditing.

He mentioned the seminar to be organised by the German SAI, which should take place in December 2006 in Trier. It will deal with EU environmental law and treaty provisions, topics that EAWG considers as important and complementary with its own activities. He also mentioned IDI environmental training event planned on next November in Moscow.

· Information about EUROSAI Working Group on the coordinated audit of tax subsidies
Jan EICKENBOOM mentioned that the previous EUROSAI Congress in Bonn had decided that there should be a coordinated audit of tax subsidies that is open to all EUROSAI members. The Governing Board asked Germany to chair the Working Group set up to deal with this issue.

The general idea of the coordinated audit is that all participating SAIs shall examine the same topic in their respective country. The results found will then be analysed and compared. The Group have established three sub-groups that deal with VAT, corporate income tax and transparency.
Members of the Working Group were at the time of the meeting Cyprus, Denmark, Finland, Germany, Hungary, Iceland, Italy, Lithuania, Latvia, Poland, Romania, the Russian Federation, Sweden, Switzerland, Slovakia and the United Kingdom; the Netherlands participated as an observer.

The Working Groups have organised a seminar on tax subsidies which was held in Bonn on 21/22 February 2006. Speakers were sent by the University of Cologne, the OECD, the Dutch SAI and the German GTZ (an international cooperation enterprise for sustainable development with worldwide operations).
· Information about co-operation EUROSAI-OLACEFS

Maria José de la Fuente gave information about the IV EUROSAI–OLACEFS Conference held in Lima in November 2005. She paid special attention to the Conclusions and Recommendations issued by the Conference and indicated that they would be available (through the EUROSAI website and the EUROSAI Magazine).
Helena ABREU LOPES had previously indicated that the V Conference was to be held in May 2007 in Portugal. The theme selected is “Fiscal sustainability, presentation of accounts and accountability” and the Conference should be opened by the President of the Portuguese Republic.

· Information about co-operation EUROSAI-ARABOSAI

Jan Eickenboom gave information about the first joint EUROSAI-ARABOSAI Conference to be hosted by the SAI of Tunisia, as ARABOSAI General Secretariat, in 2006. The selected topic is, at the moment, “privatisation and its impact on public service management”. Each SAI could be represented by two participants (the head of the SAI and a specialist). He indicated that the agenda was still at a drafting stage.

María José de la FUENTE informed that, just before the First Conference EUROSAI-ARABOSAI, a meeting between the Governing Boards of both Regional Organisations would take place to strengthen the relationships and look for possible ways of co-operation.

Danièle LAMARQUE confirmed that the Cour des comptes was ready to host the next joint conference in 2009.

· Other regional events planned in different circles 

Nicolas Treen presented the recent activities of SIGMA, paying special attention to the Audit methods and manuals workshops organised in 2006. He offered the material produced for being used, if necessary, in other seminars. He indicated that current and future workshops reports and materials could be found on the SIGMA website.

3.5. Building operational plan - Objective 4: expand the use of Web Sites

· Information on the EUROSAI Training Website

Danièle LAMARQUE provided information on the EUROSAI training website, hosted by the French SAI. She indicated that, at the moment, the French SAI is engaged in a process of revising its system (including change of web host, of search engine…). Thus, updating the training website has been suspended until the current procedure is completed.

She indicated that updating the web site raised several questions about the link between training objectives and the kind of information useful to be displayed, for instance the contents of SAIs’ annual  training programmes which are uneasy to keep updated and are not utterly relevant.

3.6. Building operational plan - Objective 5: Expand cooperation with universities

Helena Lopes made a presentation on the cooperation of the SAI of Portugal with universities. 
Danièle LAMARQUE proposed to launch a survey on existing cooperation between SAIS and universities.

The representatives of Germany, France, United Kingdom and Spain manifested that their SAIs were carrying out activities in co-operation with universities.

4. Exploring other issues
4.1. Certified European Public Sector Auditor qualification

To gather information of already existing diplomas in public sector auditing it was proposed that the ECA will collect information on this issue. Elisabeth TÜRK agreed to launch a questionnaire to all EUROSAI members.

4.2. Key training available on internet

Information on this topic was provided by IDI under item 3.3.

4.3. Guidelines for managing training within SAIs 

· National papers provided and discussion on the opportunity of drafting orienting guidelines on training
Maria José de la Fuente remarked the recurrent nature of the theme: she observed that material exists, national papers containing training strategies or guidelines provided by different SAIs, but is still unexploited. She remarked how their study could help to get information, to exchange experiences and learn from each other and to have a pack of common “practices” on training. She put on the floor the possible interest of drafting orienting “good practices” for training having into account the common points of the national training strategies that had given good results.

Danièle LAMARQUE proposed to check the information available with the help of the Spanish SAI, in order to make a point on this issue at the next meeting. Jan Eickenboom indicated that in the questionnaire circulated in 2005 there was an item about guidelines on training strategy. 
· The European Public Administration and Training (EPAT) network 

Elisabeth TÜRK presented the activities of the European School of Public Administration (ESA), and in particular the conference held in Luxembourg earlier in June 2006.
5. Discussion about financial requests

As it has been previously decided, a general discussion about financial requests took place: Maria José de la FUENTE made an introduction on the main prescriptions of EUROSAI for financial aids and subsidies granted from the Budget of the Organisation, making specific reference to the principles and criteria approved on the issue by the V EUROSAI Congress. She reminded that the formal financial requests were to be presented to the EUROSAI Governing Board through the Secretary General, with a report including the concrete amount requested, the destination of the funds and the justification of the demand. When the financial requests refer to training activities, the ETC should give an opinion to the Governing Board on the adequacy of the request and the amount demanded. She pointed out that no reference is made in EUROSAI prescriptions to the costs of the training events that can be financed from the EUROSAI budget; only a concrete mention is made to translation and interpreters’ costs.
A series of questions arose then in the discussion, mainly about which criteria should be taken into account: for instance, should travel expenses of participants or speakers be supported or even translation systematically.

The question of payment of professional fees for technical experts was also debated: Nicolas Treen, representative of SIGMA, indicated that in some cases professional fees and travel expenses may have to be paid, even to experts from EUROSAI institutions. Helena ABREU LOPES stated that facing requests for financing fees and travel expenses caused by the participation of SAI’S members of EUROSAI to some training event should be considered as a question of principle.

A proposal for drafting some general guidelines that could serve the ETC to analyse the financial requests that might be made in the future and to give an opinion to the Governing Board on their adequacy and amount, was raised. The SAIs of the United Kingdom and Portugal supported the suggestion.

Danièle Lamarque suggested that, apart from specific expenses like social events which should not be financed by EUROSAI, the Committee should remain flexible and open. Financing or not expenses should be decided case by case, depending on the training issue. She proposed to consider the German proposals as a programme as a whole, the same way IDI’s programme.

The ETC agreed that the financial requests made by the SAIs of the Czech Republic and Hungary and IDI for carrying out the seminars and programmes referred under items 3.2 and 3.3 of the agenda were worth being supported, in relation to their adequacy and amount, in front of the Governing Board. María José de la FUENTE exposed from the perspective of the EUROSAI Secretariat that, taking into account that an important amount of money had been asked from EUROSAI for financing training in 2006 and additional requests could still arrive, an impossibility of paying all the requests from the annuity of the EUROSAI Budget for 2006 could overcome. Then she proposed that if it would happen, IDI’s request (the most important one) would be partially paid in 2007. The ETC agreed on this proposal.

The ETC also agreed that a small task force, including Spain as representative of the EUROSAI Secretariat, should be committed to draw “financing guidelines” to be followed by ETC when asked to give an opinion on financial requests. The representative of the Polish SAI volunteered to be part of this task force.

The ETC also discussed on a possible financial request that the EUROSAI Presidency might make in the future, if considered convenient, for carrying out the training initiative for the period 2006-2008 explained under item 3.2 of the agenda.
Jan Eickenboom indicated that the German SAI was, at the moment, no longer considering a request for financial support. He expressed that this seemed not advisable, taking into account the mixed reaction of the ETC to the German proposal. Further internal reflexion would give Germany time to decide about presenting a request at the next governing board meeting. Re-labelling the series of training seminars a “programme” might technically facilitate the obtainment of funds, but would not remove the doubts that several SAIs seemed to have about that training series in general.

Maria José de la Fuente summed up the discussion, which she found very fruitful. She noted that new approaches and new needs had emerged and thanked all the representatives for their interesting proposals. She manifested that, in her view, some general guidelines for the ETC to offer an opinion on financial requests received by EUROSAI could be very helpful.
Helene MORPETH endorsed Maria José de la FUENTE’s comments about the need to draw up some guidelines to define exactly what type of expenditure the ETC is able to fund. 
6. Request of the SAIs Lithuania and of Hungary for ETC membership

Maria José de la Fuente presented the requests of the SAIs Lithuania and of Hungary for ETC membership. She reminded that, when the SAI of Lithuania requested EUROSAI membership, the EUROSAI Governing Board decided in 2002 to offer the SAI the formal status of observer, taking into account their big contribution to training in EUROSAI; making that way the principles of openness of EUROSAI compatible with the maintenance of a small and efficient structure. The same criteria were followed by the Governing Board in 2005 when the SAI of Hungary requested ETC membership, giving that SAI the status of observer.

María José de la FUENTE also pointed out the condition of the SAIs of Lithuania and Hungary as member and observer of the EUROSAI Governing Board, respectively; condition that seems to be essential for ETC membership taking into account that the ETC is a supportive body for the Governing Board. She also highlighted the big merits of the SAIs of Lithuania and Hungary for promoting, impelling and delivering training in EUROSAI.

A general discussion was raised on the topic. Different possibilities were considered in relation to the possible status of the members of the ETC that were not incorporated at the creation of the body in 2000. Among other possibilities, a temporary permanence while remaining members/observers of the Governing Board or providing them the same permanent status of the original ETC members, were discussed. A general agreement on proposing to the Governing Board Lithuania and Hungary to become full members of ETC, was taken. In relation to the possible status of the new members the ETC no position was taken by the ETC, that decided not to submit any concrete proposal on the topic to the Governing Board.

7. Dates and places of the next ETC meetings.

Hosting the next meetings is still open to offers at the XIV ETC meeting. 
As Maria José de la Fuente reminded it, the ETC could follow a rotational system. 

After the meeting, Germany actually offered to host the meeting to be held in spring 2007.
8. Miscellaneous

· Presentation of the “Good Co-operation Practice Guide on Audit Activities” 

Nick TREEN made a presentation of the “Good Co-operation Practice Guide on Audit Activities” prepared by the Joint Working Group on the SAIs of the EU and Candidate Countries on Audit Activities: contents, values of the guide, some benefits of audit activities and future actions.

· Information on the INTOSAI Capacity Building Committee
Mohamed Kamal DAOUDI, representative of the SAI of Morocco as the chair of the INTOSAI Capacity Building Committee, made a presentation of the Committee: he made a review of its creation, in the line with INTOSAI strategic plan for 2005-2010, its missions, “to build the capabilities and professional capacities of SAIs through training, technical assistance and other development activities”, its strategies and its structure, a main and a steering Committees, three sub-committees in charge of carrying out and implementing the CBC work plan. He presented propositions for co-operation with ETC, mainly based on sharing knowledge and experiences with SAIs from outside EUROSAI. He concluded by inviting SAIS that wished so to join the specialized sub-committees of the CBC and to enrich its activities.

Helene MORPETH said a few words about the first meeting of the Committee held in London in January 2006, hosted by the UK NAO. 70 delegates, including 12 auditors general, from 30 countries attended the meeting, which can be considered as a great success.

***

Maria José de la Fuente and Danièle LAMARQUE thanked the ECA and specially Elisabeth TÜRK and her colleagues, Annick VAN DAMME and Lucie Prazakova, for hosting so kindly and efficiently the XIV ETC meeting; as well as the participants for their contributions and the fruitful debates.
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